Journal of the Canadian Historical Association Revue de la Société historique du Canada

Journal of the Canadian Historical Associatior Revue de la Société historique du Canada

'The Ill-name of the Old Country': London's Assisted Emigrants, British Unemployment Policy, and Canadian Immigration Restriction, 1905-1910

Elizabeth A. Scott

Volume 26, numéro 1, 2015

URI : https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1037231ar DOI : https://doi.org/10.7202/1037231ar

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The Canadian Historical Association / La Société historique du Canada

ISSN

0847-4478 (imprimé) 1712-6274 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

Citer cet article

Scott, E. A. (2015). 'The Ill-name of the Old Country': London's Assisted Emigrants, British Unemployment Policy, and Canadian Immigration Restriction, 1905-1910. Journal of the Canadian Historical Association / Revue de la Société historique du Canada, 26(1), 99–130. https://doi.org/10.7202/1037231ar

Résumé de l'article

Entre 1906 et 1910, le Canada a adopté deux lois plus restrictives en matière d'immigration. Ces lois visaient entre autres à réduire le nombre d'immigrants en provenance de Londres qui étaient parrainés par des organismes de bienfaisance. Elles ont été adoptées en réaction à une loi britannique de 1905 intitulée Unemployed Workmen Act (Loi sur les ouvriers en chômage). Cette loi renfermait un article visant à encourager l'émigration des chômeurs de Londres vers le Canada. La réaction du gouvernement canadien s'explique par le fait qu'il considérait ces émigrants comme indésirables, surtout parce qu'ils étaient originaires du East End, un quartier pauvre de Londres. Les organismes de bienfaisance qui parrainaient l'émigration des Britanniques vers le Canada ont perçu ce rejet comme une trahison envers l'Empire. Même si les lois canadiennes permettaient l'émigration d'un nombre limité de Britanniques parrainés par ces organismes, ces émigrants étaient désormais considérés comme indésirables à l'instar de plusieurs autres individus en provenance du monde britannique. Or malgré les nouvelles législations canadiennes, les organismes de bienfaisance ont continué à envoyer des chômeurs de Londres au Canada, et ce jusqu'à la Première Guerre mondiale. Cet article souligne l'existence d'un lien étroit entre la politique britannique en matière de chômage et la politique canadienne concernant l'immigration. Ce lien nous permet d'étudier les tensions juridiques transnationales et impériales dans le monde britannique du début du XXe siècle. Ces tensions éclairent comment la juxtaposition des questions de pauvreté, de migration et de juridiction a mis en contradiction les besoins de la Grande-Bretagne et ceux du Canada. L'évolution des politiques restrictives du Canada à l'égard des émigrants britanniques après 1905 remet donc en question l'idée voulant que des nations loyales aient appartenu à un monde britannique essentiellement coopératif.

All Rights Reserved © The Canadian Historical Association / La Société historique du Canada, 2015

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/



"The Ill-name of the Old Country": London's Assisted Emigrants, British Unemployment Policy, and Canadian Immigration Restriction, 1905-1910

ELIZABETH A. SCOTT

Abstract

Between 1906 and 1910, Canada passed two increasingly restrictive Immigration Acts to, among other reasons, reduce charitable assisted emigration from London. These acts were passed in response to Britain's Unemployed Workmen Act in 1905, which contained an emigration clause designed to move London's unemployed to Canada. Canada deemed these emigrants to be unsuitable largely because they hailed from the impoverished East End of London. Emigration charities felt an imperial betrayal in the wake of the restrictions. Although an exception allowed for a limited degree of charitable emigration to continue, assisted English emigrants were now unreservedly lumped together with other undesirables in the British World. Despite Canadian displeasure, charities continued to send London's unemployed to Canada until World War I. A more direct relationship between British unemployment policy and Canadian immigration policy is emphasized, opening a space wherein to examine transnational and imperial legal tensions in the early twentieth century British World. This space reveals a nexus of poverty, migration, and restriction that pitted Britain's needs against Canada's; it also complicates the concept of loyal nations belonging to a cooperative British World, becoming particularly relevant to the evolution of restrictive Canadian attitudes towards British immigrants after 1905.

Résumé

Entre 1906 et 1910, le Canada a adopté deux lois plus restrictives en matière d'immigration. Ces lois visaient entre autres à réduire le nombre d'immigrants en provenance de Londres qui étaient parrainés par des organismes de bienfaisance. Elles ont été adoptées en réaction à une loi britannique de 1905 intitulée Unemployed Workmen Act (Loi sur les

ouvriers en chômage). Cette loi renfermait un article visant à encourager l'émigration des chômeurs de Londres vers le Canada. La réaction du gouvernement canadien s'explique par le fait qu'il considérait ces émigrants comme indésirables, surtout parce qu'ils étaient originaires du East End, un quartier pauvre de Londres. Les organismes de bienfaisance qui parrainaient l'émigration des Britanniques vers le Canada ont perçu ce rejet comme une trahison envers l'Empire. Même si les lois canadiennes permettaient l'émigration d'un nombre limité de Britanniques parrainés par ces organismes, ces émigrants étaient désormais considérés comme indésirables à l'instar de plusieurs autres individus en provenance du monde britannique. Or malgré les nouvelles législations canadiennes, les organismes de bienfaisance ont continué à envoyer des chômeurs de Londres au Canada, et ce jusqu'à la Première Guerre mondiale. Cet article souligne l'existence d'un lien étroit entre la politique britannique en matière de chômage et la politique canadienne concernant l'immigration. Ce lien nous permet d'étudier les tensions juridiques transnationales et impériales dans le monde britannique du début du XXe siècle. Ces tensions éclairent comment la juxtaposition des questions de pauvreté, de migration et de juridiction a mis en contradiction les besoins de la Grande-Bretagne et ceux du Canada. L'évolution des politiques restrictives du Canada à l'égard des émigrants britanniques après 1905 remet donc en question l'idée voulant que des nations loyales aient appartenu à un monde britannique essentiellement coopératif.

Introduction

When J.S. Woodsworth published *Strangers Within Our Gates* in 1909, he put the need for British immigrants in Canada plainly: "We need more of our own blood to assist us to maintain in Canada our British traditions and mold the incoming armies of foreigners into loyal British subjects."¹ Yet, for Woodsworth, not all British immigrants were made equal. Woodsworth could see no candidates suitable for the responsibility of imperial citizenship amongst the almost 12,000 unemployed assisted emigrants sent to Canada from London in 1906–1907.² These were people like Richard Carter, a dyer from Whitechapel in the East

End of London, his wife, a lace-maker, and their two children. Woodsworth described this family of assisted emigrants with the stereotypical hallmarks of London's East End poor — degenerate, dirty, violent, weak, and ill:

A charity organization sent them to Canada to farm. They never got beyond Winnipeg. The man was not strong enough physically to farm, and his eyesight was defective. Before many months the wife was in the courts accusing her husband of assault. The children were sickly; after about a year it was discovered that the little boy was weak-minded. The 'home' was a copy of the homes in the slums of East London.... We sympathize with these poor people, but we are glad that the Canadian Government is taking steps to prevent the 'dumping' of these unfortunates into Canada.³

Woodsworth's sentiments were not singular. Indeed, they were typical of the evermore cautious "mood of the nation" that from 1906 aimed to restrict and deport undesirable immigrants even when they were English.⁴ This mood was perhaps best embodied in the figure of Frank Oliver, Clifford Sifton's successor, the minister responsible for immigration from 1905 to 1911. Under Oliver, Canada retreated from a relatively open immigration policy to one of restriction and selection, codified first in the Immigration Act of 1906. By the Immigration Act of 1910, charitably assisted emigration from Britain was officially banned under subsection 3(h).⁵ The act allowed for an exception if the candidate underwent a lengthy investigation of their character, health, and employability, securing landing permission from the Canadian Assistant Superintendent of Immigration in London. Although the exception allowed for a limited degree of charitable emigration after 1910, assisted English emigrants were now unreservedly lumped together with other undesirables in the British World.

The restriction of poor English emigrants poses a problem to assumptions about a historical preference in Canada for British immigrants and a presumed unfaltering imperial connection between the two nations within the British World system.⁶ In re-assessing how the 1906 and 1910 Immigration Acts handled assisted emigrants, poverty is understood to have functioned as much as a barrier to entry as did other exclusionary criteria such as non-whiteness and criminality even when immigrants belonged to the preferred British, and further, English ethnicity. These were immigrants Canada did not want, deemed like the more than 100,000 of pauper immigrants before them sent out in the nineteenth century to contribute to the so-called "illname of the Old Country."7 The Canadian Immigration Acts of 1906 and 1910 illustrate how lawmakers explicitly sought to curb the number of poor London emigrants. Furthermore, these restrictions must be firmly situated in the context of an influx of assisted emigrants to Canada after the passing of the British Unemployed Workmen Act in 1905, which contained an emigration clause designed to move London's unemployed to Canada during periods of economic crisis. I argue that a more direct relationship between British unemployment policy and Canadian immigration policy must be emphasized, opening a space wherein to examine transnational and imperial legal tensions in the early twentieth century British World. This space reveals a nexus of poverty, migration, and restriction that pitted Britain's needs against Canada's and complicates the concept of loyal nations belonging to a cooperative British World. Instead, for most of the history of nineteenth-and twentieth-century-assisted emigration schemes, the Canadian government and British philanthropists were working at odds.

The impact of charitable emigration schemes has long fascinated both Canadian and British historians, but the issue of incompatibilities in immigration policy between the two nations inside the imperial relationship has received less attention.⁸ Canadian historians, in particular, have explored the history of unsuitability and undesirability of assisted emigrants from a number of useful vantage points, but little attention is paid to how transnational legal underpinnings were at play in shaping those attitudes.⁹ From at least the mid-1860s, when London East End charities began to send out emigrants in high numbers,

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

Canada remained cautious, at times hostile, about their arrival for reasons related to class prejudice, including fears of urban degeneracy, presumed inherent criminality, and reliance on charity.¹⁰ Much of the recent Canadian historiography on this history has built on the important work of Desmond Glynn who argues that emigration charities in East London from the 1880s to 1914 were unable to establish an official framework with Canada that would have helped position their emigrants as desirable.¹¹ Later works by Myra Rutherdale, Janice Cavell, David Goutor, Valerie Knowles, Marjory Harper, and Amy Lloyd have each examined these issues of undesirability, asserting overall that Canadian anxiety was rooted in fears about the quality and suitability of working-class British emigrants drawn largely from industrial areas.¹² Cavell's work is particularly useful in moving beyond conflicting assessments in the earlier historiography about Canadian hostility towards assisted emigrants, clarifying that Canada did indeed desire British immigrants, but only those of a "sturdy, independent, hardworking" agricultural type.¹³

Prior reliance on Glynn was well-placed as little work on the subject was published before the 1980s that dealt with assisted emigrants from East London in such a focused manner. However, all of these assessments rely heavily on Canadian historical sources and have not fully accounted for social and economic conditions in Britain. To develop this British perspective, I have elsewhere extensively examined the history of emigration charities in East London from their inception in 1857 to their decline in 1914.¹⁴ Viewed from the London perspective, charities clung to the belief that their vigorous selection methods were beneficial to the empire, failing to understand how imperial spaces like Canada could refuse to absorb their candidates.¹⁵ Charities developed a rather circumscribed system of assisted emigration that suited mainly their own objectives of curing London's poverty. The Boer War had ushered in new unemployment problems in Britain, prompting emigration charities, unemployment agencies, and the national government to again position Canada as a depository for the unemployed. In addition to assumptions about shared imperial values, these agencies rarely heeded Canadian warnings about poor emigrants because conditions at home were increasingly intolerable.¹⁶ For decades, Britain wrongly presumed an almost borderless relationship existed between the two nations at exactly the same time as Canada began to constrict and render impermeable that same border. Despite this tendency to ignore Canadian demands, emigration charities in this period did change course somewhat to better accommodate Canadian standards of immigrant quality after decades of disappointing reception and deteriorating public opinion. Employing a transnational lens helps illuminate in new ways the understudied connections between these developments in competing national unemployment and migration policies.¹⁷ Moreover, the emigrants at the heart of these matters were subjects who occupied a tenuous space across the blurred lines of empire — unwelcome both at home and abroad. This article demonstrates that these transnational tensions and the emigrants themselves became particularly relevant to the evolution of restrictive Canadian attitudes towards British immigrants after 1905, when British unemployment policy introduced new emigration measures.

Ninette Kelley and Michael Trebilcock have suggested the period in which the 1906 and 1910 Immigration Acts were passed was foundational to Canada's immigration legislation for the rest of the twentieth century.¹⁸ K. Tony Hollihan similarly suggests that the 1906 act was a "benchmark" in the history of Canadian identity politics, defining how Canadians saw themselves in relation to the rest of the world.¹⁹ The twentieth-century legacy of exclusion and enforcement in Canadian immigration policy began with these acts. It was not exclusive to race since it included restrictions for criminals, the mentally and physically unfit, a range of subversives, as well as the English poor.²⁰ Beyond their significance for Canadian history, it is useful to think about Oliver's acts transnationally, embedding them within the wider crisis of whiteness that Marilyn Lake and Henry Reynolds argue pervaded the British World in the early twentieth century.²¹ Essentially, the spirit of the 1906 and 1910 acts was rooted in a particular brand of transnational imperial fear that permeated the British World as Asian migrants more easily

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

circulated around the globe. The acts represent more than the abstract racist and classist ideas of their makers in a national context, functioning as examples of the machinery and bureaucracy of imperial anxiety, the project of Britishness and whiteness, and the tensions of nascent colonial autonomy in the opening decade of the twentieth century. Each of these acts can be styled as a "strategy of exclusion,"²² situated in the project of whiteness that underpinned the increasingly inelastic borders of the British World and the United States in these years, where strengthening landing controls aimed to keep white men's countries white.

Frank Oliver belonged to this community of white men. At the heart of the 1906 and 1910 Immigration Acts also lay the idea that the state was responsible for dictating the kinds of immigrants the nation desired and could economically support.²³ One way to understand how this new articulation of preference worked in practice is to consider how the acts impacted emigration charities in London in a transnational and imperial context. Emigration charities felt a betrayal of imperial kinship with the passing of the acts, noting at length in their annual reports about how both recent increases in rejections and deportations had "greatly curtailed the possibilities" for their candidates.²⁴ On the other hand, charities tried to make the best of these restrictions, arguing they helped bolster their already meticulous selection methods, diplomatically praising the work of the Canadian Immigration Department in London: "Of one thing we are assured; we could not have a more kindly and considerate interpreter of the very stringent regulations issued by the Government of Canada, than the present Assistant Superintendent of Immigration, Mr. Obed Smith."25 The emergence of a more bureaucratized system of assisted emigration in London after 1905 meant that more of the city's unemployed sought entry at Canadian ports. The outcome of this increased demand was that legislation on one side of the Atlantic, designed to distribute Britons throughout the empire, was increasingly at odds with legislation on the other side designed to keep them out.

Assisted Emigration in Britain and the Unemployed Workmen Act of 1905

Since the late 1850s, London emigration charities had been sending out London's labouring poor to other parts of the British World, mostly to Canada for its ease and cheap cost of transport. By the onset of World War I, when the schemes all but ended, London charities had sent about 120,000 of the city's laboring poor to the peripheries of the British World.²⁶ After 1905, these new starts in Canada were made possible by the interventions of several agencies working together with emigration charities, namely the Charity Organisation Society (COS), the Central (Unemployed) Body for London (CUBL), and local Poor Law boards of guardians. After the Boer War ended in 1902, London and particularly its East End were further economically destabilized. Social reformers descended on the East End as an exemplary site of the phenomenon of long-term or even permanent unemployment. Still largely disenfranchised and dealing with ever-increasing levels of unemployment, the laboring poor continued to be interested in emigration to British colonies in the 1890s and early 1900s. In these decades, they were presented with several new ways in which they could go about leaving England. However, amidst the widening of emigration programming for the poor in Britain, actual opportunities for new starts in Canada were becoming more difficult to secure as the maturing nation progressively tightened its admittance regulations.²⁷ Many of the assisted emigrants in this period faced opposition and deportation once they arrived in Canada.²⁸ J. Hall Richardson, for example, reported in 1909 in the Fortnightly Review that the city of Oshawa in Ontario had not welcomed the recent influx of assisted emigrants from London. An Oshawa newspaper contended that the recent deportations of assisted emigrants were warranted and that the emigrants had in fact "signed the order for their own deportation, thus confessing their failure."29

After the passing of the Unemployed Workmen Act in 1905, unemployment and emigration discourses intersected to form new policies and practices for assisted emigration in the East End. Prospective emigrants continued to be stuck in the middle of these complex relationships and often encountered disappointment in the selection process. Even though they continued to face discrimination in Canada's emigration system, the number of emigrants leaving the East End through the East End Emigration Fund (EEEF) generally increased between 1899 and 1907 before the restrictions took force.³⁰ Assisted emigration was now situated in an emerging modern bureaucracy subject to rigorous policy, legislation, inspection, and surveillance. New emphasis was placed on emigrant training at home in farm colonies in order to meet the Canadian government's preference for farm labourers.³¹ The emigrants they chose, however, still rarely impressed Canadians.

In the decade leading up to World War I, emigration charities, local councils, boards of guardians, and the national government began to work together more closely on assisted emigration in London. This new degree of cooperation in assisted emigration was fostered by wider political and social changes in approaches to poor relief, unemployment, and migration in Britain. It was in this context that the direction of the emigration program in the East End changed dramatically from a patchwork voluntary sector rooted in Christian charity, to a more systematized and bureaucratized service characterized by more government intervention and secularism. The new cooperation also meant that the delivery of emigration services in the East End became more intertwined and multi-directional, with new people and agencies involved at every stage of the process. This was in part supposed to assuage Canadian anxiety about emigrant selection methods and suitability. Boards of guardians had long been able to assist poor emigrants to British colonies to ease poverty in the capital. Their powers to do so were enshrined in the 1834 Poor Law Amendment Act and were revised on several occasions throughout the nineteenth century to reflect changing needs, attitudes, and migration trends.³² Much of this legislation concerned the emigration of pauper or orphaned children, but the law also set out the parameters for assisted adult emigration. Under the 1834 Poor Law, boards of guardians were

legally allowed to use their rates to emigrate poor persons from their parishes and overcrowded workhouses. These entitlements stayed essentially the same until the passing of the Local Government Act in 1871, wherein a new approval process was created relating to Poor Law sponsored emigrants. Under this new legislation, prospective emigrants now had to be approved not just by the sponsoring board of guardians, but also by the newly created Local Government Board (LGB).33 Because boards of guardians used emigration charities to facilitate the journeys of their emigrants, the emigrants also had to pass through the approval process of the charity that made their arrangements. All of these regulations were explicitly applied to prevent colonial misgivings about poor English emigrants. Yet, for all of the power vested in them to emigrate their local poor, boards of guardians tended to prefer spending their rates on out-relief and workhouses in the nineteenth century. Additionally, most of the evidence for boards in the East End of London in the nineteenth century shows emigration being used only occasionally to send out adults; they were more often interested in sending out children. Indeed, for all of England and Wales between 1881 and 1890, boards of guardians only sent out 4,278 emigrants to British colonies, about 60 percent of whom were children.³⁴

Even though it was not frequently invoked, the Poor Law did legislate and dictate how the poor moved around the British Empire throughout the nineteenth century. More than any other factor, boards of guardians' involvement would have serious repercussions for Canadian attitudes towards assisted emigrants from London. Indeed, since the late 1860s, Canada had made efforts to curb the arrival of Poor Law sponsored emigrants after the EEEF and the Poplar Board of Guardians in the East End had sent out unemployed shipbuilders and ironworkers during an industrial depression in 1866.³⁵ By April 1868, the Canadian Government had adopted new policies disallowing the giving out of landing money, making it a requirement that immigrants land with enough resources to be able to reach their final destination on their own.³⁶ This decision was reached in large part in 1867 after assisted East End emigrants were unable to find

employment in Canada and wound up destitute in Canadian cities relying on local charity. Similarly in the 1880s, trade unions in Canada opposed assisted emigration from the East End. The Toronto Trades and Labour Council was particularly upset with the position of the Canadian government, commenting on the ineptitude of plans to settle the urban poor on the land: "With reference to the importations from the east of London, the Minister [Hon. Mr. Pope] records with satisfaction that it is possible for people brought up in cities, in many instances, to change their mode of life, and to become successful agriculturalists under the simple conditions afforded on the prairies of the North-West.' The utter heartlessness of thus encouraging destitute people to the North-West is appalling."³⁷

Poor Law emigration provoked colonial anxieties about pauper emigration. The stigma of this type of emigrant was largely inescapable. The intersection of class and gender also played a role in Canadian disapproval of these mass migrations — single working-class men descending in large numbers on Canadian cities provoked anxieties linked to their particular brand of rough masculinity. For example, in April of 1907, the Assistant Superintendent of Immigration in London received a worrying letter from the Ontario Department of Agriculture referring to problems it was having with a group of assisted emigrants from Poplar, East London:

On Sunday night there arrived here thirty-one men, bringing cards of introduction from L. Leopold. I interviewed some of them yesterday morning, and, picking out the one that appeared the least drunk of the lot, I learned that they had been engaged on some farm colony for some three or four months. They received an express order when they landed, which they cashed in Toronto, and immediately proceeded to get drunk. At the lodging-house last night they raised such a disturbance that they had to send for the patrol wagon and send several of them to the police-station. We sent a few to Harrowsmith this morning, and they will probably work in some mine; but I do not think they are at all fit men to send to farms, although they are said by Leopold to be wanting farm work. They did not want to go on farms, and I do not think they would be the kind of men whom it would be safe to send into a farm house. They are, without exception, the toughest lot, that I have seen for years.³⁸

The reception these men encountered in Canada reveals multiple anxieties about assisted emigrants from London in Canada. The agent wrote the letter almost immediately after the men's arrival, alarmed by their raucous behaviour. He felt quite strongly that these were not the kind of immigrants suitable for agricultural work and that it would be unsafe to send them onto farms suggesting they were inherently criminal. Finally, the agent was put off by the men's lack of interest in taking up agricultural work and preference for working in towns. Overall, these emigrants were regarded as a nuisance to Canada for both social and economic reasons, failing to meet the imperial racial standard of whiteness expected of them. Their poverty placed them in the middle of fierce debates about the future of the British Poor Law. These men can be seen here to have been but one example of unemployed men jostled about the Empire in search of a cure for their economic plight.

After what Gareth Stedman Jones dubbed the "rediscovery of poverty" in the 1880s, British economists, politicians, intellectuals, and philanthropists debated the aims and direction of unemployment policy and poor relief. In their estimation, emigration remained an option for dealing with acute and chronic unemployment in the East End.³⁹ Emigration was also invoked when new unemployment schemes such as farm colonies, smallholdings experiments, labour yards, and expanded out-relief programs failed. The phenomenon of increased emigration assistance from the 1890s to 1913 occurred within of the context of moral and political changes around the very nature of poor relief in Britain. Conservative views, like those of the LGB and the COS, continued to support the deterrent aims of the old Poor Law in their policies, focusing their efforts on reducing what they believed was indiscriminate alms-giving by some local boards of

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

guardians in the city.⁴⁰ Conversely, radical liberals and socialists criticized the treatment of the poor under the 1834 laws as archaic and cruel, advocating for a poor relief system that sought to remedy the newly recognized problem of structural unemployment.⁴¹ In this vein, the COS turned its attention to emigration to Canada as a new option in its fight against indiscriminate out-relief and the social problems of poverty in the 1890s. The organization aimed to run this program with the cooperation of existing emigration charities in the East End and in particular with the well-established East End Emigration Fund.

The East End Emigration Fund and the Charity Organisation Society

In 1890, the EEEF and the COS joined forces to manage their emigration work in the East End. Founded in 1869, the COS aimed to synchronize the work of charities with the Poor Law.⁴² Its founders included prominent London philanthropists, social reformers, and politicians. Charles S. Loch was appointed as its first chief executive officer in 1875. Supportive of a more literal and rigorous application of the Poor Law than some London charities, the COS worked to direct charities away from indiscriminate out-relief which it believed only further demoralized and degraded the poor.⁴³ The COS was also influential in formalizing and perpetuating the mid-nineteenth century distinction between the 'deserving' and 'undeserving' poor, assessing each of the cases it investigated along this spectrum of moral merit. The COS dealt with the complex web of emotional, physical, and spiritual causes and consequences of poverty in its attempt to reach the root of poverty for those suffering in the capital. In addition to its casework, the COS struck several committees in the 1880s and 1890s to deal with more specific problems of poverty, such as employment and sanitation. In 1886, the COS struck an emigration sub-committee to assist families who wished to emigrate to British colonies and, in particular, to Canada.44

In 1894, the EEEF reported it had entered into a "very satisfactory arrangement" with the COS's emigration sub-com-

mittee.45 In 1899, the COS likewise reported in its annual meeting minutes that it was satisfied with the good relationship it had developed with the EEEF.46 The two bodies shared an office at 44 Newark Street behind the London Hospital in Stepney for which they shared all expenses.⁴⁷ They also formed an executive committee to deal with COS referrals.⁴⁸ The creation of the shared office, the drafting of shared paperwork, the employment of shared administrators, and the referral of shared cases suggest the two charities were committed to bureaucratizing and streamlining their processes in both principle and practice. Efforts to streamline the charitable emigration program in the East End made applications more straightforward for the emigrant, but it also subjected them to more scrutiny by officials. Not only did prospective East End emigrants now have to pass though the selection methods of the EEEF, but they also had to be approved by the COS or vice versa. After the passing of the Unemployed Workmen Act in 1905, prospective emigrants would have to pass through yet another set of officials on the CUBL emigration committee when they applied for emigration through the COS or the EEEF. Its relationship with the COS allowed the EEEF to expand its operations and the two together intensified the emigration program in the East End, moving it towards a more systematized modern delivery system capable of sending thousands, rather than hundreds, of emigrants to the colonies annually. This lengthy but sophisticated process hinged on the importance of selecting the right kind of candidate. Both the COS and the EEEF sought sureties that their reputations would be upheld in charitable circles; these processes reflected the need to formalize a system of selection that relied on the intense investigation of poor clients while at the same time reducing the costly duplication of work and multiple offices.

Before 1905, the COS and the EEEF sent only a small number of emigrants to Canada together each year. Once the CUBL was created to administer the poverty reduction aims of the legislation, the COS and the EEEF suddenly had a third partner with whom to work on emigration. Between 1905 and 1907, the EEEF, the COS, and the CUBL together sent an unprecedented number of unemployed Londoners to Canada.49 For example, of the 3,955 emigrants the EEEF and the COS joint committee sent out in 1906, the CUBL paid for 1,760. In 1907, of the 6,103 emigrants sent out under the EEEF and the COS joint committee to British colonies, 2,377 were sponsored by the CUBL. Almost all of these emigrants went to Canada - 3,930 in 1905-1906 and 6,096 in 1906–1907.⁵⁰ Before its program ended in 1913, the COS emigration sub-committee published one more annual report in 1912, providing a glimpse of the program near the end of its life and the aftereffects of changes to Canadian immigration law. The report speaks to the "general criticism prevailing with regard to emigration work."51 The COS can be seen here grappling with one of the foremost tensions in the emigration of the London unemployed. On the one hand, critics chastised emigrationists for sending England's best and brightest workmen to British colonies, leaving behind those deemed unfit. On the other hand, emigrationists could not send the neediest emigrants to the colonies as they would usually be refused. Therein lay the crux of the assisted emigration dilemma — while only the best should be selected they were generally not those in need of the most help.

As a charity concerned primarily with helping the 'deserving' unemployed, the COS subscribed to a more general view in the early twentieth century about the seemingly permanent nature of unemployment in the capital. The contrast between Canada and London remained as it had been ever since assisted emigration first became a mechanism by which to move the poor from one part of the Empire to another — the COS believed Canada could provide work where London could not: "It is not necessary to multiply such extracts to show the opportunities that await the willing workers in our dominions overseas, and the Committee's experience of the difficulties in the way of adequately helping a family in need through lack of work in London immensely strengthens the force of the contrast."52 Yet, restrictions to Canada's immigration law meant that fewer assisted emigrants would make it through the gate after 1906. Because of the difficulty assisted emigrants faced in entering Canada, the COS grew anxious to increase the number of cases it sent to Australian colonies, which never materialized. Instead, one of the ways the COS and other charities continued to send emigrants to Canada was earmarking the assistance as a loan and increasing the number of people sent out to friends and family who could help them resettle.⁵³

Between 1893 and 1913, the COS and the EEEF joint committee sent out 12,145 poor emigrants to British colonies, 11,454 of whom went to Canada. This accounted for about half of the EEEF's total count of 22,152 emigrants to all British colonies in the same period.⁵⁴ The relationship was thus a fruitful one and significantly expanded the EEEF's program. In the twelve years prior, the EEEF had been able to send out 4,792 emigrants to British colonies for total of 26,623 in the pre-war era. While the EEEF never produced the kinds of numbers achieved by other emigration philanthropists such as Barnardo's or the Salvation Army, its influence and reach were nevertheless impressive. What started out as a small local charity became a highly functioning emigration promoter, facilitator, and processer that helped not just East End families emigrate but those suffering in other parts of the capital and beyond. It worked tirelessly to promote its legitimacy as an emigration agency in the face of multiple instances of opposition, some of which were warranted, some of which simply played on the fears and discrimination of poor Londoners on either side of the Atlantic. Nevertheless, the EEEF pursued its own self-preserving philanthropic agenda of poverty reduction. This would have severe consequences for assisted emigrants since the charity often ignored Canadian information about the labour market. Like other emigration charities, the EEEF continued to send poor emigrants to Canada when Canada did not want them. Another scheme in 1905 would do the same.

The Daily Telegraph Shilling Fund — More Unwanted Emigrants for Canada

West Ham, a suburb just east of the East End proper, housed a large working-class population in 1905. At the turn of the century, the area suffered from fluctuations in the labour market and unemployment grew to unmanageable proportions. Much of this problem was attributable to the casual labour system in the Victoria and Albert docks making chronic cyclical unemployment a particular phenomenon in West Ham.⁵⁵ From 1901, available hours of work in the docks began to decline after remaining relatively steady into the late 1890s. Researching these economic problems in West Ham, Edward G. Howarth and Mona Wilson deduced that the rise in pauperism between 1901 and 1905 directly corresponded with the decline in the availability of work at the docks. They also found that pauperism rates in 1905 were exceptional and "abnormal" after a "cyclical depression of trade reached its culminating point."⁵⁶ The collapse of the demand for labour after the war in South Africa combined with a thick river fog saw work grind to a halt in the winter of 1904-1905. It was in this highly distressed atmosphere that London newspapers launched charitable campaigns to raise extra relief funds for those suffering in West Ham.57

The newspaper campaigns of the Daily Telegraph, the News of the World, and the Daily News began as out-relief projects delivering cash to the unemployed in West Ham in conjunction with the efforts of the local board of guardians. This initial system proved to be unworkable mostly because the relieving officers could simply not keep up with the demand. The Daily News found work for some men paving and painting but these schemes were temporary and so the newspaper turned its attention to emigration in the hopes of providing a permanent solution to the distress in West Ham. As much as these newspapers believed they were helping solve poverty, they actually created more problems. Casual labourers began to flock to West Ham from other parts of the city attracted by reports of relatively easy access to out-relief, thereby exacerbating the situation. Moreover, the newspapers created an atmosphere of universal panic in the area, painting all parts of West Ham with the same brush when in fact conditions were dire in only some parts of the borough.⁵⁸ For their part, Howarth and Wilson agreed that pauperism in West Ham eased after 1905 not because of emigration, but "owing mainly to better administration due to experience gained from the past,

more strict control from the Local Government Board, the gradual improvement of trade, and the creation in September 1905 of a Distress Committee for the purpose of dealing with the unemployed."⁵⁹ However, for the approximately 1,000 emigrants who left West Ham for Canada in 1905 with the assistance of the *Daily Telegraph* funds, prospects of a bright and secure future in London surely seemed slim in comparison.

The Daily Telegraph had aspirations to raise over £20,000 to sponsor 3,500 unemployed families from West Ham to Canada in 1905.60 While these ambitious figures were never reached, the campaigners still managed to raise just under £15,000 allowing them to assist about 1,000 people to emigrate.⁶¹ In an unprecedented co-operative move, the Salvation Army, the Self-Help Emigration Society, and the EEEF worked together with the Daily Telegraph to send these emigrants to Canada.⁶² At its height, over 45 distinct agencies were working on the shilling fund campaign, either raising funds or administering the emigration scheme.⁶³ All of the unemployed men this committee selected were put through a course of agricultural training at one of the newly established emigration farm colonies around the London perimeter. Men selected for emigration travelled to either the Salvation Army's Hadleigh Farm or philanthropist Frederick Charrington's unemployment make-work scheme at Osea Island, both located in Essex, where they were tested for their ability to perform general or agricultural labour before transportation to Canada.64

In an effort to stall the emigration of unemployed East Londoners descending on Canadian shores, the Toronto *Globe* organized its own charitable fund for the unemployed in West Ham, a place the editors said both Canadians and Britons knew relatively little about.⁶⁵ The Toronto *Globe* informed Canadians that "at the centre of British power and civilization" was a teeming mass of starving men and their families: "Through the blinding fog that reigned on the riverside and in the miserable streets hundreds of woebegone men, chilly in their scanty clothing, walked dully to find warmth."⁶⁶ The *Globe*'s "London Poor Fund" raised \$5,721.35 to be dispensed through local charities as

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

cash relief in West Ham.⁶⁷ The money raised, however, was not well received by those administrating the Daily Telegraph Shilling Fund who wished instead to direct such funds towards emigration. J. Hall Richardson, special commissioner for the fund, all but chastised the Globe for its interference in local affairs, claiming the Canadian money had "frustrated" the *Telegraph* scheme.⁶⁸ Richardson claimed that families who took the Globe relief would have otherwise emigrated. The Globe countered this claim citing that "kindness of heart" had been the only motivation in raising funds for the poor in West Ham. Furthermore, the Globe said it would never interfere in "local conditions and local machinery."⁶⁹ The newspaper even went so far as to say that newcomers to Canada could certainly not arrive without proper clothing and food and that their assistance could at least help prevent the arrival of destitute emigrants should they leave Britain.⁷⁰ Whatever their motivations, the Globe and the Daily Telegraph funds resulted in the sending out of a great number of families from an area of highly visible poverty in 1905. This high number of unemployed Londoners would not go unnoticed at Canadian ports of entry.

The Daily Telegraph Shilling Fund and the emigration charities it worked with boasted choosing only the best workmen, claiming that "a better, fitter set of emigrants had never been selected to leave our shores."71 Harry Lawson, MP for Mile End in the East End whose family owned the Daily Telegraph, believed that emigration of the unemployed workmen from West Ham had tangible imperial benefits; in his view, the men could become "free and independent electors of the Empire of the King's Dominion beyond the seas."72 The fund committee chose 1,000 out of 17,000 who had inquired.⁷³ Presumably, the 17,000 represented inquiries made by male heads of families which would have made for a much higher number when the entire family was accounted for. The West Ham emigrants who arrived in Canada between January and April of 1905 were settled mostly in Ontario and Manitoba. Many were general labourers or agricultural labourers, mechanics, dockers, and other skilled tradesmen.⁷⁴ The Globe reported that of the 700 West Ham emigrants who had already passed through Toronto most were "thoroughly cosmopolitan,"

and that some were "plainly above the average" in terms of "means and intelligence."75 Yet, the Globe worried that the quality of the West Ham emigrants might not be sufficient for the needs of the Canadian labour market: "it is doubtful to what extent the settler of a type desirable for Canada and competent to face the new condition arising here is to be found among the underfed, city-bred population of a crowded London suburb."76 Richardson reported to the Times in August of 1905 that approximately 90 percent of the Salvation Army emigrants sent out under the fund had been placed in agricultural jobs. However, according to Richardson, the Salvation Army had applied the definition in its "widest sense."77 Richardson worried that the "town birds" selected at West Ham were ill-suited to agriculture and that Canada had every right to be concerned.⁷⁸ He thought the next year would provide evidence of their success or failure as agriculture immigrants. Richardson went on to lament that he had heard reports of failures amongst the group and that the entire project had been "defective" from the outset.⁷⁹

Richardson's concerns point to the wider problem all emigrationists faced with emigrant selection and suitability for the Canadian labour market. Yet, the organizers of the Daily Telegraph fund clung to their belief that they had found a suitable set of emigrants. The fund believed it had been able "to raise up the standard of the West Ham folk" by providing them with emigration training before departure at a farm or work colony.⁸⁰ This relatively new idea was taking hold more broadly in the emigration program in London unemployment circles. Indeed, farm colonies would be the new preferred option in the assisted emigration system before World War I. Their introduction and success would be largely contingent on the kinds of partnerships formed in the early twentieth century amongst emigration agencies such as the COS, the CUBL, boards of guardians, and the EEEF. However, the effort poured into farm colonies at home would do nothing to stop Canada from enacting more restrictive immigration controls for assisted emigrants after 1905.

Imperial Betrayal — Canada's Immigration Restrictions, 1906–1910

To British commentators and charities, Frank Oliver's restrictions were baffling. To them, Canada was indisputably a key part of the British Empire. In 1909, Basil Stewart, an English railway engineer and supporter of assisted emigration to Canada, came across this passage in the Winnipeg Free Press as he was writing a book on Canadian displeasure with English immigrants: "Many a British immigrant comes to Canada with the antique notion that he is coming to a country owned by Great Britain."81 Throughout his small book entitled 'No English Need Apply' or, Canada as a Field for Emigration, Stewart commiserates on the fate of the English immigrant in Canada, where the newcomer was by virtue of his ethnicity supposed to have found a welcome home. Stewart chastises Canada for the recent legal decisions to restrict assisted English immigration and the wide brush with which it painted all English immigrants. He reminded Canadians that they "should stop and remember they are a British country and rely on British assets and protection for trade."82 In assisted emigrants, Stewart believed Canada would find only hard-working citizens belonging to a common heritage. For its part, Canada felt the shock of the 1906 influx almost immediately. The perception of these men as unsuitable can be tracked not just in discourse but in deportation statistics. Of the 6,096 emigrants the EEEF sent out in 1906-1907, for example, 247 were deported immediately upon arrival.⁸³ In 1908, 70 percent of deportations from Canada were of British immigrants, a large portion of whom came out under the Unemployed Workmen Act and *Daily Telegraph* emigration programs.⁸⁴

In December 1907, Oliver spoke in the House of Commons about the recent activities of the East End Emigration Fund, the Salvation Army, and other emigration charities. His comments capture the frustrations of the London charities that felt Canada should be obliged as imperial kin to help ease unemployment there:

while we recognize their charitable efforts in trying to do well for the people of whom they have taken charge, we do not recognize any such obligation on our part. We deal with these people simply on their merits as prospective citizens of Canada, and if they come up to a sufficient physical standard and if they come with good intentions and if there is reasonable opportunity for their employment in Canada in the calling which we desire to have filled, we give those immigration societies the same consideration as we give any other booking agent.⁸⁵

Oliver's comments hint at the underlying reasons why unemployed assisted emigrants were a problem: they were not deemed suitable prospective citizens for Canada or its Empire. Opposition members of Parliament expressed their displeasure with even more candor. Thomas Simpson Sproule, the member for Grey West in Ontario, stated plainly that in his opinion, "it will be an unfortunate condition of affairs if such organizations are permitted, unrestricted and unrestrained, to pour upon the shores of Canada large numbers of persons, few of whom are morally and physically fitted...."⁸⁶ Both Liberals and Conservatives were vocal about the unsuitability of emigrants from the East End of London whom, they believed, ran the gamut from economically useless to clinically insane.

By 1907–1908, the EEEF and other London charities found themselves severely hampered by the new Canadian restrictions, sending out only 833 emigrants to Canada that year.⁸⁷ To be fair, the decline in 1907 was also partly due to an industrial depression fueled by the American 'Panic of 1907' which created a surge of unemployment in Canada.⁸⁸ To diminish the perception that its emigrants were unworthy, the EEEF maintained that it chose only the most suitable emigrants and that it took "no part whatever in sending to Canada any person who, however poor, is not in our estimation a worthy British citizen."⁸⁹ Furthermore, the EEEF pleaded with Canada to take more English emigrants in order to balance the "already too large number of emigrants from Southern and Eastern Europe" it deemed far more unsuitable for Canada.⁹⁰ This commentary did little to persuade the Canadian government to change its attitude towards

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

charitable emigration. Moreover, Canadian opposition to English emigrants did not begin and end with the poor. Amy Lloyd has recently shown that Canadians took issue overall with English emigrants' suitability, criticizing "their tendency to grumble" about Canadian work, their arrogance and ignorance, and their criticisms of Canadian customs.⁹¹ One of the most common complaints amongst Canadians was that the English viewed Canada through an imperial lens, arriving with little motivation to adapt to the foreign customs that had evolved in the former colony.

Conclusion

Emigration charities such as the EEEF would never recover, although they did manage to send over 1,000 emigrants to Canada annually until the outbreak of the war.92 The language in their annual reports after 1906 illustrates a complex reaction to the restrictions. On the one hand, the EEEF was often deferential to the Canadian government, thanking the Assistant Superintendent for his careful inspection of their emigrants. On the other hand, this deference was often sarcastic the charity suggesting the new measures only lent credibility to their already fine work. Yet, in another breath, the charity chastised the government's decision, complaining quite bitterly about the nuisance of the added inspections and having to repeatedly make assurances about the quality of their emigrants and methods. All of this ill feeling culminated in May 1910, when the EEEF together with the Self-Help Emigration Society, the COS, the British Women's Emigration Association, and the Church Emigration Society petitioned Lord Strathcona and Colonel Seeley, the Undersecretary for the Colonies, in person in an effort to convince them to relax the recent restrictions.93

Overall, Canada chose not to fulfil the charities' expectations that the two nations shared an imperial responsibility for the well-being of the English poor. While a more bureaucratized form of emigrant selection developed in these years in Britain, the maturation of the system failed to fully convince Canadian officials that better, more suitable candidates were *en route*. This was in part because the people needing the most help were usually those who had long suffered the effects of poverty and unemployment in London. Since the 1860s, the system had thus been inherently flawed and never well aligned to the imperial needs of either sending or receiving nation.⁹⁴ While British charities and agencies pressed on with their work, flooding the Canadian immigration office in London with prospective candidates, and British immigrants overall continued to account for the largest ethnic group arriving every year, Canada turned away thousands of its supposed preferred ethnic immigrants with a clear message codified in new laws that called for only a particular kind of British immigrant. The direct impact of unemployment legislation at home in Britain on immigration legislation in Canada reveals this complex transnational interplay between poverty, imperialism, and ethnicity in a supposedly shared British World.

ELIZABETH A. SCOTT is a Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council Postdoctoral Fellow in the Department of History at the University of Prince Edward Island. Funding for this research was provided by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council, the University of Saskatchewan, and the Andrew W. Mellon Foundation.

ELIZABETH A. SCOTT est boursière postdoctorale du Conseil de recherches en sciences humaines du Canada au Département d'histoire de la University of Prince Edward Island. La présente recherche a été rendue possible grâce au soutien financier du Conseil de recherches en sciences humaines, de la University of Saskatchewan et de la Andrew-W.-Mellon Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1 James S. Woodsworth, *Strangers Within Our Gates* (1909; repr., Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1972), 46.
- 2 Ibid., 49. Woodsworth notes the following numbers in this total for each charity: Salvation Army, 406; East End Emigration Fund, 6,096;

Self-Help Emigration Society, 506; Church Army, 1,519; Church Emigration Society, 663; Central (Unemployed) Body for London, 2,842; Central Emigration Board, 228 for a total of 11,854 assisted emigrants. Ibid., 51.

- 4 K. Tony Hollihan, "A Brake upon the Wheel': Frank Oliver and the Creation of the Immigration Act of 1906," *Past Imperfect* 1 (1992): 106.
- 5 An Act Respecting Immigration, Statutes of Canada 1910, 9–10 Edward VII, c. 27, Early Canadiana Online Database, http://eco.canadiana.ca. cyber.usask.ca/view/oocihm.9_07184/2?r=0&s=3, <viewed 13 July 2015>.
- 6 The historical preference for English immigrants is well established in Canada's history. For recent evidence of this, see: Ninette Kelley and Michael Trebilcock, *The Making of the Mosaic: A History of Canadian Immigration Policy* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1998), 114, 124; and Janice Cavell, "The Imperial Race and the Immigration Sieve: The Canadian Debate on Assisted British Migration and Empire Settlement, 1900–30," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 34, no. 3 (September 2006): 345–67. For a wider discussion on migration in the British World, see: Kent Fedorowich and Andrew S. Thompson, eds., *Empire, Migration and Identity in the British World* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2013).
- 7 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1908.

3

- For works on emigration charities in the late nineteenth century, see: 8 Howard L. Malchow, Population Pressures: Emigration and Government in Late Nineteenth-Century Britain (Palo Alto, California: The Society for the Promotion of Science and Scholarship Inc., 1979); Desmond Glynn "Exporting Outcast London': Assisted Emigration to Canada, 1886–1914," Histoire sociale/Social History 15, no. 29 (1982): 209–38; and Dudley Baines, Migration in a Mature Economy: Emigration and Internal Migration in England and Wales, 1861–1900 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1985). For works on the twentieth century before World War II, see: Stephen Constantine, ed., Emigrants and Empire: British Settlement in the Dominions Between the Wars (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1990); Kent Fedorowich, "The Migration of British Ex-Servicemen to Canada and the Role of the Naval and Military Emigration League, 1899-1914," Histoire sociale/Social History 25, no. 49 (1992): 75–99; Cavell, "The Imperial Race and the Immigration Sieve," 345-67; and Lucy Noakes, "From War Service to Domestic Service: Ex-Servicewomen and the Free Passage Scheme, 1919-22," Twentieth Century British History 22, no. 1 (2011): 1-27.
- 9 For works in Canadian history that emphasize the problems of the unsuitability of assisted emigrants, see: Ross McCormack, "Cloth Caps and Jobs: The Ethnicity of English Immigrants in Canada 1900–1914"

in *Ethnicity, Power and Politics in Canada*, eds. Jorgen Dahlie and Tissa Fernando (Toronto: Methuen, 1981): 38–55; Myra Rutherdale, "Scrutinizing the "Submerged Tenth": Salvation Army Immigrants and their Reception in Canada" in *Canada and the British World: Culture, Migration, and Identity*, eds. Phillip Buckner and R. Douglas Francis (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2006): 174–97; Myra Rutherdale, "Canada Is No Dumping Ground': Public Discourse and Salvation Army Immigrant Women and Children, 1900–1930," *Histoire sociale/Social History* 40, no. 79 (May 2007): 115–42.

- 10 For more on the theme of fears about self-sufficiency among assisted British emigrants, see in particular, Henry F. Drystek, "'The Simplest and Cheapest Mode of Dealing with them': Deportation from Canada before World War II," *Histoire sociale/Social History* 15, no. 30 (1982): 407–41. Drystek pins increased rates of deportation in 1905–1906 on "greatly expanded recruitment efforts in Britain," but does not fully define what these efforts were or attribute the deportations to the new unemployment legislation in Britain, 415. For more on deportation history in Canada, see: Barbara Roberts, *Whence They Came: Deportation from Canada, 1900–1935* (Ottawa: University of Ottawa Press, 1988).
- 11 Glynn "Exporting Outcast London," 209.
- 12 Myra Rutherdale, "Scrutinizing the 'Submerged Tenth'," 117-8; and Cavell, "The Imperial Race and the Immigration Sieve," 345-6. David Goutor explains that the attitudes in the Canadian labour movement towards assisted British emigrants were conflicted, wavering between sympathy and hostility. See: David Goutor, Guarding the Gates: The Canadian Labour Movement and Immigration, 1872–1934 (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2007), 103. Also see Valerie Knowles, Strangers at Our Gates: Canadian Immigration and Immigration Policy, 1540-2006 (Toronto: Dundurn Press, 2007); Marjory Harper, "Rhetoric and Reality: British Migration to Canada, 1867-1967" in Canada and the British Empire, Oxford History of the British Empire Companion Series, ed. Philip Buckner (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008), 160-80; and Amy Lloyd, "The Englishmen Here are Much Disliked': Hostility Towards English Immigrants in Early Twentieth-Century Toronto" in Locating the English Diaspora, 1550-2000, eds. Tanja Bueltmann, David T. Gleeson, and Donald M. MacRaild (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2012), 135–49.
- 13 Cavell, "The Imperial Race and the Immigration Sieve," 346–8. In her discussion of the differences between Glynn's assessment that deficient British policy spurred on Canadian displeasure with assisted British emigrants and Drystek's alternate view that Canada's fears about self-sufficiency were the roots of these anxieties, Cavell argues that many Canadians "remained sympathetic" to receiving assisted emigrants, 348.

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

- 14 Elizabeth A. Scott, "Building the 'Bridge of Hope': The Discourse and Practice of Assisted Emigration of the Labouring Poor from East London to Canada, 1857–1913" (Ph.D. diss., University of Saskatchewan, 2014).
- 15 Ibid., 107, 152, and 203.
- 16 Ibid., 4.
- 17 On using a transnational lens in British World migration history, see in particular: Lisa Chilton, *Agents of Empire: British Female Emigration to Canada and Australia, 1860s–1930* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2007); Lisa Chilton, "Travelling Colonist: British Emigration and the Construction of Anglo-Canadian Privilege" in *Empire, Migration and Identity in the British World*, eds. Kent Fedorowich and Andrew S. Thompson (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2013), 169–91.
- 18 Kelley and Trebilcock, 113.
- 19 Hollihan, 107-8.
- 20 On Canadian immigration policy, the unfit, and eugenics, see: Angus McLaren, *Our Own Master Race: Eugenics in Canada, 1885–1945* (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1990).
- 21 Marilyn Lake and Henry Reynolds, Drawing the Global Colour Line: White Men's Countries and the International Challenge of Racial Equality (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2008), 10–11.
- 22 Ibid., 4.
- 23 Kelley and Trebilcock, 113; and *East End Emigration Fund*, Annual Report, 1908.
- 24 Lake and Reynolds talk about betraying imperial citizenship along racial lines. See: Lake and Reynolds, 5.
- 25 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1908.
- 26 120,000 is an estimate which includes emigrants sponsored to British colonies between 1857 and 1913 under the auspices of primarily the East End Emigration Fund, the Self-Help Emigration Fund, the Salvation Army, the London Samaritan Society, the Church Emigration Society, Lady Hobart's Emigration Fund, The Daily Telegraph Shilling Fund, The British Workmen's Emigration Fund, the East London Weavers' Aid Association, the London Colonization Aid Society, East London boards of guardians, and the Central (Unemployed) Body for London. The numbers reflect not just emigration to Canada but also to Australia, New Zealand, and South Africa. However, the numbers for those countries are significantly lower than those for Canada. The numbers do not include female emigrants sent out under female-oriented emigration charities, nor do they include children sent out under child-oriented emigration charities from East London. The numbers reflect mostly adult male assisted emigrants and their wives and children. The numbers are derived from the annual reports of the charities,

from newspaper accounts, and from some secondary sources. See in particular, W.A. Carrothers, *Emigration from the British Isles: With Special Reference to the Development of the Overseas Dominions* (1929; repr., London: Frank Cass & Co. Ltd., 1965); and Stanley C. Johnson, *A History of Emigration from the United Kingdom to North America, 1763–1912* (London: George Routledge & Sons, Ltd., 1913); and Scott, "Building the Bridge of Hope," 1.

- 27 Part of this was due to "cyclical unemployment problems and social unrest" in Canada after 1900, according to Keith Williams, "A Way Out of Our Troubles': The Politics of Empire Settlement, 1900–1922" in *Emigrants and Empire: British Settlement in the Dominions Between the Wars*, ed. Stephen Constantine (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1990), 22.
- 28 A list of five deported families (a total of 31 people) sent out by the East End Emigration Fund and the Central (Unemployed) Body for London, for example, can be found in the Canadian House of Commons debates for 30 March 1907. These families were all described as public charges and some of the men were described as drunks, lazy, undesirable, and "shiftless." See: Canada, Parliament, House of Commons, *Debates*, 10th Parliament, 4th session, vol.3, 1908.
- 29 J. Hall Richardson, "The Canadian Emigration Problem," Fortnightly Review (May 1909): 957–58.
- Total counts from the East End Emigration Fund for the period 1899–1907: 50, 1898–1899; 98, 1899–1900; 139, 1900–1901; 290, 1901–1902; 601, 1902–1903; 672, 1903–1904; 1,699, 1904–1905; 3,930, 1905–1906; and 6,096, 1906–1907. Total numbers from *East End Emigration Fund*, Annual Report, 1913.
- 31 For more on the history of farm colonies for the London employed see, Elizabeth A. Scott, "Unite Idle Men with Idle Land': The Evolution of the Hollesley Bay Training Farm Experiment for the London Unemployed, 1905–1908" in *Rescuing the Vulnerable: Poverty, Welfare and Social Ties in Nineteenth- and Twentieth-Century Europe*, eds. Beate Althammer, Lutz Raphael, and Tamara Stazic-Wendt (Oxford: Berghahn Books, forthcoming 2016).
- 32 There were legal amendments relating to emigration and the Poor Law in 1848, 1849, 1855, and 1866. See: Colonial Office, Emigrants' Information Office, *Emigration Statutes and General Handbook* (London: Eyre & Spottiswoode, 1892), 6–9.
- 33 Ibid., 10.
- 34 Ibid. At least 2,483 of these were children under 16 years of age. There is no breakdown between children and adults for 1881 and 1882.
- 35 Letter from L. Stafford, Assistant Agent to J. C. Taché, Deputy Minister of Agriculture, 24 April 1868, in Canada, Parliament, House of Commons,

'THE ILL-NAME OF THE OLD COUNTRY': LONDON'S ASSISTED EMIGRANTS, BRITISH UNEMPLOYMENT POLICY, AND CANADIAN IMMIGRATION RESTRICTION, 1905-1910

Sessional Papers 31 Vic, no. 33, 1868. For a full account of these problems in the 1860s, see: Scott, "Building the Bridge of Hope," 77–85.

- 36 Letter from J. C. Taché, Deputy Minister of Agriculture, to William Dixon, Assistant Superintendent of Immigration in London, April 25, 1868, in Canada, Parliament, House of Commons, Sessional Papers 31 Vic, no. 33, 1868.
- 37 Globe (Toronto), 8 June 1885.
- 38 East London Observer, 1 June 1907.
- 39 Gareth Stedman Jones, Outcast London: A Study in the Relationship Between the Classes in Victorian Society (1971; repr., London: Penguin Books, 1984), 285.
- 40 Trevor Lloyd has argued that the LGB was "more merciful" than the COS in its attitude to the Poor Law, but was still largely conservative in the early twentieth century, see: T.O. Lloyd, *Empire, Welfare State, Europe: History of the United Kingdom, 1906–2001* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002), 14.
- 41 For more on these debates, see José Harris, Unemployment and Politics: A Study in English Social Policy (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1972), and John Burnett, Idle Hands: The Experience of Unemployment, 1790–1990 (London: Routledge, 1994).
- 42 Charles Loch Mowat, *The Charity Organisation Society* 1869–1913 (London: Methuen, 1961), 1–2, 90. For a revisionist account of the "contested" origins of the COS, see: Michael J.D. Roberts, "Charity Disestablished? The Origins of the Charity Organisation Society Revisited, 1868–1871," Journal of Ecclesiastical History 54, no. 1 (2003): 40–61.
- 43 Mowat, 2.
- 44 Ibid., 90.
- 45 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1894.
- 46 Emigration Sub-Committee Minutes Book, Minutes from Meeting on February 1, 1899, Charity Organisation Society Records Collection, file number A/FWA/C/A30/1, London Metropolitan Archives (LMA).
- 47 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report 1894, 3; London Hospital Estate, Schedule of Leases, 1855, re: Lot 46, Royal London Hospital Archives, and London Hospital Estate Sub-Committee Minute Book, 1886, Royal London Hospital Archives.
- 48 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1894.
- 49 W.A. Carrothers notes that the CUBL sent out 21,000 unemployed men between 1905 and 1912, 13,000 of whom were from London. See, Carrothers, 252.
- 50 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Reports, 1906 and 1907.
- 51 COS Emigration Sub-Committee Annual Report for 1912, pamphlet located in Emigration Sub-Committee Minutes Book, Charity Organisation Society Records Collection, file number A/FWA/C/A30/1, LMA.

- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1913.
- 55 Edward Howarth and Mona Wilson, West Ham; A Study of Social and Industrial Problems; Being the Report of the Outer London Inquiry Committee (London: J.M. Dent and Co., 1907), vii.
- 56 Ibid., 345-6.
- 57 The board of guardians allowed the funds to be dispersed as out-relief to able-bodied men which was not the norm, see: Howarth and Wilson, 347.
- 58 Ibid., 347-9, and East London Observer, 8 April 1905.
- 59 Howarth and Wilson, 349.
- 60 Globe (Toronto), 2 January 1905.
- 61 *East London Observer*, 8 April 1905. The entirety of this sum was not used for emigration. Some of the money was initially used for out-relief before the newspaper decided on emigration as its key objective.
- 62 For the fullest description of these efforts, see Ibid.
- 63 Times (London), 3 January 1905.
- 64 East London Observer, 18 March 1905 and 8 April 1905, and Globe (Toronto), 23 June 1905.
- 65 *Globe* (Toronto), 15 February 1905 and 18 May 1905. For its part the *Globe* never claimed to be stalling the emigration of more London poor. It was, however, accused of this by J. Hall Richardson in his essay "An Emigration Experiment" in the *Monthly Review*, 1905, which was reprinted in excerpts in the *Globe* (Toronto), 23 June 1905. Also see, *Press* (New Zealand), 29 June 1905 which called the *Globe* fund an "opposition fund" to tide over the West Ham poor in the hopes they would not come to Canada.
- 66 Globe (Toronto), 13 January 1905.
- 67 Ibid., 18 May 1905.
- 68 Ibid., 23 June 1905.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 East London Observer, 8 April 1905.
- 72 Ibid., 18 March 1905.
- 73 Ibid., 8 April 1905.
- 74 Ibid. For passenger lists related to this scheme, see the Library and Archives Canada Canadian Passenger Lists 1865–1922 Database, available at http://www.collectionscanada.gc.ca/databases/passenger/ index-e.html, <viewed 10 July 2015>. The passenger lists show the emigrants' destinations in Canada. The ships include the *Lake Manitoba* which left Liverpool on 24 January 1905, the *Lake Erie* which left Liverpool on 25 February 1905, the *Lake Champlain* which left Liverpool on

21 March 1905, the *Dominion* which left Liverpool on 16 March 1905, the *Kensington* which left Liverpool on 30 March 1905, the *Vancouver* which left Liverpool on 23 March 1905, and the *Canada* which left Liverpool on an unknown day in April 1905. While passengers are not listed as being part of a particular group, certain trends can be noticed. Many general labourers and agricultural labourers are listed as hailing from Essex (where the unemployment training farms were located) and destined for similar places in Canada such as Belleville, Ontario and Winnipeg, Manitoba with large families in the passenger lists for these ships. Extensive research would need to be carried out using census data for Canada and Britain to determine whether these are all people connected with the West Ham emigration scheme. Also see, *East London Observer*, 8 April 1905.

- 75 Globe (Toronto), 31 March 1905.
- 76 Ibid., 23 June 1905.
- 77 Times (London), 12 August 1905.
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 Globe (Toronto), 23 June 1905.
- 81 Unknown, Winnipeg Free Press, 18 June 1907, quoted in Basil Stewart, 'No English Need Apply' Or, Canada as a Field for Emigration (London: George Routledge & Sons Limited, 1909), 80.
- 82 Stewart, 6.
- 83 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1908.
- 84 Knowles, 111; Rutherdale, "Scrutinizing the 'Submerged Tenth'," 186. These authors note that in 1907 the London unemployed who emigrated to Canada were the first to be out of work.
- 85 Canada, Parliament, House of Commons, *Debates*, 10th Parliament, 4th session, vol.1, 1907.
- 86 Canada, Parliament, House of Commons, *Debates*, 10th Parliament, 4th session, vol.3, 1908.
- 87 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1913.
- 88 Ian Bushnell, *The Federal Court of Canada: A History, 1875–1992* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1997), 98. Also see, Georg Rich, "Canadian Banks, Gold, and the Crisis of 1907," *Explorations in Economic History* 26 (1989): 135–60.
- 89 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1907.
- 90 Ibid.
- 91 Lloyd, "The Englishmen Here Are Much Disliked," 142-6.
- 92 The East End Emigration Fund sent the following number of emigrants to Canada: 1,167 in 1909–1910; 1,138 in 1910–1911, and 1,268 in 1911–1912. See, *East End Emigration Fund*, Annual Report 1913.
- 93 East End Emigration Fund, Annual Report, 1910.

JOURNAL OF THE CHA 2015/ REVUE DE LA SHC

94 Janice Cavell takes up this debate for the 1920s, the decade after the restrictions were in force. She argues that is it too simplistic to suggest Canada did not want assisted English emigrants. Her evidence suggests that a "vocal minority" in the 1920s, during the Empire Settlement program, defended the immigration of English assisted emigrants to Canada. See Cavell, "The Imperial Race and the Immigration Sieve," 346.